

# EUROPEAN UNION **LEGAL** GUIDE FOOD DONATION LAW AND POLICY

**DECEMBER 2022** 

#### Authors

This report was written by the following staff at the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic (FLPC): Regan Plekenpol, Ariel Ardura, and Emily Broad Leib.

#### **Acknowledgements**

We are grateful to The Global FoodBanking Network (GFN) whose input, ideas, and expertise informed much of our research.

#### **About The Global Food Donation Policy Atlas**

The Global Food Donation Policy Atlas is a first-of-its-kind initiative to promote better laws on food donation to help address food loss and food insecurity. This project maps the laws affecting food donation in countries across the globe to help practitioners understand national laws relating to food donation, compare laws across countries and regions, analyze legal questions and barriers to donation, and share best practices and recommendations for overcoming these barriers. The project is a collaboration between the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic (FLPC) and The Global FoodBanking Network (GFN). To learn about and compare the food donation laws and policies for the countries FLPC has researched to date, visit <u>www.atlas. foodbanking.org</u>.

#### About the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic

The Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic (FLPC) serves partner organizations and communities by providing guidance on cutting-edge food system legal and policy issues, while engaging law students in the practice of food law and policy. FLPC focuses on increasing access to healthy foods; supporting sustainable food production and food systems; and reducing waste of healthy, wholesome food. For more information, visit www.chlpi.org/food-law-and-policy.



#### About The Global FoodBanking Network

The Global FoodBanking Network (GFN) supports community-driven solutions to alleviate hunger in more than 40 countries. While millions struggle to access enough safe and nutritious food, nearly a third of all food produced is lost or wasted. GFN is changing that. GFN believes food banks directed by local leaders are key to achieving Zero Hunger and building resilient food systems. For more information, visit <u>www.foodbanking.org</u>.



#### Made Possible with Support from the Walmart Foundation

The research included in this report was made possible through funding by the Walmart Foundation. The findings, conclusions, and recommendations presented in this report are those of the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic alone and do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the Walmart Foundation.



Report design by Najeema Holas-Huggins.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	1
State of Food Insecurity, Food Loss, Waste, and Recovery in the European Union	2
Food Insecurity and Waste in the European Union	2
Waste Directive and Food Donation Guidelines	2
'Farm to Fork' Strategy Under the European Green Deal	2
Various EU Member States' Food Waste Reduction Plans and National Strategies	3
Overview of the European Union Legal Framework	4
European Union Food Donation Legal Framework	5
General Food Law Regulation	5
Hygiene Package	5
Waste Framework Directive	5
Guidelines on Food Donation	5
LEGAL ISSUES RELEVANT TO FOOD DONATION	6
Food Safety for Donations	6
Date Labeling (Date Marking)	7
Liability Protection for Food Donation	9
Taxes	10
Incentives	
Barriers	
Donation Requirements or Food Waste Penalties	11
GOVERNMENT GRANTS AND INCENTIVES	12
Additional Resources	13
CONCLUSION	14

# INTRODUCTION

Food loss and waste (FLW) is one of the greatest food system challenges the world faces today. An estimated one-third of food produced globally is lost or wasted along the supply chain.<sup>1</sup> This amounts to approximately 1.3 billion tons of food each year that ends up in landfills.<sup>2</sup> FLW occurs at every stage of the food system: Food is lost during the initial harvest due to low market prices, high labor costs, and demand for perfect-looking produce. Food is wasted by grocery stores and restaurants that overestimate customer demands. Food is discarded by consumers who engage in inefficient shopping and cooking practices and lack a clear understanding about date labels.<sup>3</sup>

These behaviors have significant environmental, economic, and social consequences. Food that is lost or wasted has a huge carbon footprint of 3.3 gigatons,<sup>4</sup> using roughly 28% of agricultural land<sup>5</sup> and accounting for 8%, or 70 billion tons, of total global greenhouse gas emissions.<sup>6</sup> The market value of food products lost or wasted is approximately US\$940 billion per year.<sup>7</sup> Meanwhile, more than 820 million people worldwide are undernourished, and one in nine is food insecure.<sup>8</sup> The international community has sought to address this paradox and mobilize the reduction of food waste, especially within the framework of the *2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development* and Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 12.3.<sup>9</sup> (Please note that this assessment uses pre-COVID-19 data.)

In many countries, food donation has emerged as a popular and logical solution to redirect safe, surplus food into the hands of those who need it most. Most food donations are facilitated through food banks or other charitable, nongovernmental organizations that recover surplus, wholesome food and redirect it to local beneficiary agencies (such as soup kitchens, shelters, and community pantries) to feed low-income, food-insecure persons. As food insecurity and FLW continue to rise, new and innovative models of food recovery have emerged around the world. The European Union (EU) and its Member States (MS) have committed to meeting the SDG 12.3 target to halve per capita food waste at the retail and consumer level by 2030 by reducing food losses along the food production and supply chains.<sup>10</sup> Member states have acted on this commitment in a variety of ways, many of which are highlighted in this brief.

#### THE EUROPEAN UNION AND ITS MEMBER STATES HAVE COMMITTED TO MEETING THE SDG 12.3 TARGET TO HALVE PER CAPITA FOOD WASTE AT THE RETAIL AND CONSUMER LEVEL BY 2030 BY REDUCING FOOD LOSSES ALONG THE FOOD PRODUCTION AND SUPPLY CHAINS.

This issue brief supplements The Global Food Donation Policy Atlas, a partnership between the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic and The Global FoodBanking Network that promotes strong food donation policies as solutions to both hunger and FLW.<sup>11</sup> Most reports included in The Global Food Donation Policy Atlas outline the relevant laws and policy recommendations for food donation in a particular country. By contrast, this issue brief clarifies EU-wide law and policy on food waste and recovery for policymakers and stakeholders around the world. It also highlights exemplary EU MS food donation and food recovery laws, policies, and programs. The EU has made strides toward its goal of a sustainable, equitable, and healthy food supply chain, with food redistribution thoughtfully considered in many of its strategies. Further, as outlined in this issue brief, many MS have gone above and beyond the EU requirements to encourage increased food redistribution, such as by providing additional fiscal incentives; offering further protections; developing national strategies; and in some cases even mandating food donation through law.

THIS ISSUE BRIEF CLARIFIES EU-WIDE LAW AND POLICY ON FOOD WASTE AND RECOVERY FOR POLICYMAKERS AND STAKEHOLDERS AROUND THE WORLD.

After providing initial commentary on food loss and recovery in the EU, this issue brief provides an overview of the legal frameworks most relevant to food donation at the EU level. The subsequent sections look closely at the EU laws generally applicable to food donation: food safety laws and regulations, food date labeling laws, "Good Samaritan" or liability protection laws, tax incentives for food donation and/or tax policy disincentives, and waste diversion laws that penalize food waste or require food recovery. In addition, these sections highlight innovative policies and programs from various EU Member States.

# STATE OF FOOD INSECURITY, FOOD LOSS, WASTE, AND RECOVERY IN THE EUROPEAN UNION

#### Food Insecurity and Waste in the European Union

In the EU, 33 million people cannot afford a quality meal every second day.<sup>12</sup> At the same time, about 20% of the food produced in the EU is lost or wasted, amounting to around 88 million tonnes and €143 billion in costs associated with food along the supply chain (e.g., processing, packaging, retailing costs).<sup>13</sup> According to the European Commission, households generate more than half (47 million tons) of the total food waste in the EU, and 70% of food waste arises at the household, food service, and retail levels combined.<sup>14</sup>

#### Waste Directive and Food Donation Guidelines

The EU Platform on Food Losses and Waste, founded in 2016, brings together EU institutions, experts, and relevant stakeholders to share best practices and evaluate progress in preventing food waste.<sup>15</sup> In 2017 the European Commission adopted the EU food donation guidelines<sup>16</sup>—part of the Circular Economy Action Plan (CEAP)<sup>17</sup>—in consultation with the EU Platform on Food Losses and Waste. The food donation guidelines facilitate compliance of providers and recipients of surplus food, with relevant requirements laid down in the EU regulatory framework (e.g., food safety, traceability, liability, value-added tax (VAT). They also promote common interpretation by regulatory authorities of EU rules applying to the redistribution of surplus food.<sup>18</sup> In June 2020 the European Commission published additional guidance for food business operators on food safety management systems that further facilitate food donation and support good hygiene practices to ensure the safe redistribution of surplus food.<sup>19</sup>

As described further in the sections below, in 2018 the EU also issued an amendment to the Waste Directive.<sup>20</sup> The revised directive requires EU member states to reduce food waste at each stage of the supply chain and implement measuring and monitoring systems to track and report progress.<sup>21</sup>

Further, recognizing the importance of mitigating food waste, the EU participates actively in the United Nations' designated International Day of Awareness of Food Loss and Waste (IDAFLW) on 29 September.<sup>22</sup> Raising social consciousness and encouraging innovative solutions, the region-wide observation "promotes global efforts and collective action towards meeting the Sustainable Development Goal Target 12.3, which aims to halve per capita food waste at the retail and consumer levels by 2030 and reduce food losses along the food production and supply chains."<sup>23</sup> In particular, the European Commission—in partnership with members of the EU Platform on Food Losses and Food Waste—annually organizes activities and public health campaigns in each EU language to educate and engage citizens and stakeholders on FLW prevention.<sup>24</sup>

#### 'Farm to Fork' Strategy Under the European Green Deal

The European Green Deal introduced a robust and multisectoral framework to transition Europe into the first climate-neutral continent by 2050.<sup>25</sup> It provides an action plan to boost the efficient use of resources by moving to a clean, circular economy; restore biodiversity and cut pollution; and provide affordable, secure renewable energy, smarter transport, and high-quality food.<sup>26</sup>

#### THE EUROPEAN GREEN DEAL INTRODUCED A ROBUST AND MULTISECTORAL FRAMEWORK TO TRANSITION EUROPE INTO THE FIRST CLIMATE-NEUTRAL CONTINENT BY 2050.

The overarching Green Deal includes a new CEAP;<sup>27</sup> a zero pollution ambition;<sup>28</sup> and, most notably, the comprehensive "Farm to Fork" strategy, which focuses on sustainable, equitable, and healthy food systems.<sup>29</sup> Each element notes the social and environmental repercussions of FLW. Section 3.7 of the CEAP addresses the immense environmental pressure and food waste resulting from the food value chain as a major element of the circular economy strategy.<sup>30</sup> In line with the SDGs and as part of the review of Directive 2008/98/EC,<sup>31</sup> the European Commission proposed a target on food waste reduction, which is further outlined in the "Farm to Fork" strategy.

The "Farm to Fork" strategy encompasses goals for progress in the sustainability of the food system, from production and processing to food security and sustainable diets.<sup>32</sup> The strategy includes a section dedicated entirely towards addressing FLW. The commission will use new methodology for measuring food waste<sup>33</sup> and the data expected from EU member states in 2022 to set a FLW baseline.<sup>34</sup> Then, the commission will discuss alternative solutions to reduce FLW, which may result in legislative or nonlegislative initiatives and the proposal of legally binding targets to reduce food waste across the EU.<sup>35</sup> It will also integrate FLW prevention into other EU policies, such as date marking, and investigate food loss at the production stage in addition to food waste levels.<sup>36</sup>

To accomplish these aims, the commission will leverage resources, including contributions from the EU Investment Bank, and promote a collective approach involving public authorities at all levels of governance (including urban, rural, and coastal communities), private-sector actors across the value chain, nongovernmental organizations, social partners, academics, and citizens.<sup>37</sup> With coordinated action at the EU level, the commission will reinforce action at the national level and work to implement the recommendations of the EU Platform on Food Losses and Food Waste.<sup>38</sup>

#### Various EU Member States' Food Waste Reduction Plans and National Strategies

Several EU member states have national food donation or food waste plans or strategies, many of which complement the European Commission frameworks under the European Green Deal. The national strategies of **Belgium**, **France**, **Italy**, and **the Netherlands**, which specifically include food redistribution measures, are seen as best practices, as each strategy goes beyond simply listing food redistribution as a potential course of action and specifically establishes food use hierarchies, with prevention and redistribution as first steps.<sup>39</sup>

For example, in 2016 **Italy** approved Law No. 166/2016, *Provisions on the donation and redistribution of food and pharmaceutical products for social purpose and to limit waste.*<sup>40</sup> The law defines "food waste" and "food surplus," clearly lists products that are eligible for donation, and establishes a hierarchy for the use of surplus food, prioritizing the prevention of surplus food followed by redistribution for human consumption.<sup>41</sup> It also establishes a national advisory round table (called the "Table for the Fight against Food Waste and for Food Aid"), coordinated by the Ministry of Agriculture, that brings together actors across the food supply chain—including charitable organizations and competent authorities (e.g., Ministry of Health, Ministry of the Environment)—to study themes related to food redistribution.<sup>42</sup> The law builds on the 2014 National Food Waste Prevention Plan (PINPAS) launched by the Ministry of the Environment, which brought food waste prevention to the center of the political agenda and raised corporate and consumer awareness about the environmental, social, and economic impacts of food waste.<sup>43</sup>

**The Netherlands**' national agenda, United Against Food Waste (*Samen tegen voedselverspilling*), was created in 2018 by the Circular Economy in Food Task Force, a group that comprises companies, research institutes, civil society organizations, and the government.<sup>44</sup> The agenda clarifies the Dutch food waste hierarchy,

launches public awareness campaigns (e.g., around date labels<sup>45</sup>), and pushes for policy change and circular economy legislation.<sup>46</sup> Upon launch of the program, the Dutch Ministry of Agriculture, Nature and Food Quality committed to investing 7 million euros into innovation, research, monitoring, and education to support it.<sup>47</sup>

In **Belgium**, the Good Food Strategy initiated by the Brussels regional government in 2016 set a 30% food waste reduction target by 2020.<sup>48</sup> The strategy encourages the recovery of unsold food, notably targeting the retail sector by "requiring supermarkets to partner with food aid associations to voluntarily initiate food redistribution."<sup>49</sup> **Germany** implemented the National Strategy for the Reduction of Food Waste in 2019.<sup>50</sup> The strategy centers on creating dialogue among different food waste stakeholders (e.g., primary producers and manufacturers, retailers and catering services, civil society) and an overarching national dialogue forum that includes participation of the federal government.<sup>51</sup>

# OVERVIEW OF THE EUROPEAN UNION LEGAL FRAMEWORK

The EU contains 27 sovereign, independent countries (MS), each of which delegates some of its competencies to the shared institutions of the EU, as established in the treaties. Every action taken by the EU is founded on treaties that have been negotiated and approved by all EU MS, then ratified by their parliaments or by referendum.<sup>52</sup>

Several institutions are involved in EU decision making, including the EU Parliament, the European Council, the Council (also known as the Council of Ministers), and the European Commission.<sup>53</sup> Each institution is responsible for a different aspect of the law-making process. While the European Council establishes the "general political direction and priorities of the EU," the European Commission proposes new laws and the European Parliament and Council adopt them.<sup>54</sup> Finally, the MS and the European Commission implement EU law.<sup>55</sup>

EU law is divided into "primary" and "secondary" legislation. The treaties (primary legislation) are the basis or ground rules for all EU action. They are amended each time a new member state joins the EU as well as occasionally to reform the EU's institutions.<sup>56</sup> The treaties delineate the objectives of the EU, rules for EU institutions, procedure for decision making, and the relationship between the EU and its MS.<sup>57</sup> The 2007 Lisbon Treaty is the last amendment of the treaty. Earlier treaties are incorporated into the current consolidated version, comprising the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union.<sup>58</sup> Secondary legislation, including regulations, directives, and decisions, is derived from the principles and objectives set out in the treaties.<sup>59</sup>

Several types of legal acts impact EU MS. EU *regulations* have a direct effect, binding all MS without requiring passage into national law to go into effect. However, Member States may be required to change their national laws to comply with a regulation.<sup>60</sup> On the other hand, EU *directives* require national transposition among MS or specific groups of MS, with the aim to achieve a particular objective, often to align different national laws. Directives must always be transposed into national law to become effective and national authorities are free to decide how to adapt their laws to meet the stated goal.<sup>61</sup> While a *decision* by the Council—addressed to MS, groups of people, or even individuals—is binding in its entirety, *recommendations* and *opinions* lack binding legal force.<sup>62</sup>

EU *REGULATIONS* HAVE A DIRECT EFFECT, BINDING ALL MEMBER STATES WITHOUT REQUIRING PASSAGE INTO NATIONAL LAW TO GO INTO EFFECT. EU *DIRECTIVES* REQUIRE NATIONAL TRANSPOSITION AMONG MEMBER STATES...WITH THE AIM TO ACHIEVE A PARTICULAR OBJECTIVE.

### **EUROPEAN UNION FOOD DONATION LEGAL FRAMEWORK**

#### General Food Law Regulation

The European Parliament and the Council adopted Regulation (EC) No 178/2002 in 2002.<sup>63</sup> Commonly known as the General Food Law Regulation, this law sets the foundation for EU food law by outlining principles for matters relating to food and food safety at all stages of production and distribution.<sup>64</sup> In addition, it establishes requirements for food safety, traceability, import, and export and outlines operator responsibility for ensuring compliance with the law.<sup>65</sup> It also created the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA), which is in charge of scientific risk assessment but does not have regulatory or enforcement powers.

#### Hygiene Package

In 2004 the EU adopted a "new [food safety] framework" known as the Hygiene Package (hereinafter, "the Package"), which came into effect on January 1, 2006.<sup>66</sup> This "package" of regulations outlines specific food safety rules for the entire food chain, from production to consumption,<sup>67</sup> such as applying hazard analysis critical control point principles (HACCP), implementing enhanced traceability, and optimizing control of relevant health authorities.<sup>68</sup> The Package subjects all food business operators involved in the food chain (e.g., breeders, farmers, distributors) to the basic EU-harmonized requirements, some of which still require MS to adopt laws to implement the basic EU requirements. All food business operators must comply with these regulations, which includes the obligation to demonstrate that they have put in place appropriate control measures relating to their respective food operations.<sup>69</sup>

#### Waste Framework Directive

Under the 2008 Waste Framework Directive: Directive 2008/98/EC, Member States must apply the following waste management hierarchy: prevention, preparing for reuse, recycling, recovery, and disposal.<sup>70</sup> Article 3.4 defines "biowaste" as "biodegradable garden and park waste, food and kitchen waste from households, restaurants, caterers and retail premises and comparable waste from food processing plants." Article 22 encourages composting and digestion of biowaste, or other environmentally safe methods to treat or repurpose biowaste.<sup>71</sup> However, beyond this definition, the original directive did not offer specific EU guidance on food waste or outline any food use hierarchy.

The 2018 Revised Waste Framework Directive specifically requires Member States to monitor and reduce food waste at each stage of the supply chain. The revised directive requires Member States to prepare food waste prevention programs; encourage food donation, specifically by requiring the prioritization of human use over animal feed or nonfood reprocessing; and provide incentives for the application of the waste hierarchy.<sup>72</sup>

#### **Guidelines on Food Donation**

On World Food Day 2017 (16 October 2017), the European Commission adopted the EU Guidelines on Food Donation<sup>73</sup> (hereinafter, "the EU Guidelines") as part of the CEAP. Developed in consultation with the EU Platform on Food Losses and Food Waste,<sup>74</sup> the EU Guidelines<sup>75</sup> clarify relevant provisions of EU food law as they relate to the charitable donation of food. They also facilitate the compliance of donors and recipients of surplus food with EU law related to food safety, traceability, liability, and VAT, among others.<sup>76</sup> The EU Guidelines, discussed in more detail later in the brief, also seek to ensure a "common interpretation" by the regulatory authorities in Member States of EU laws relevant to surplus food distribution.<sup>77</sup>

In addition to the EU Guidelines, some Member States have issued their own domestic guidance to facilitate enhanced food recovery and donation, often adding specifics that apply to their laws and regulations. For example, in 2017 the **Czech** Federation of Food Banks and Czech Confederation of Commerce and Tourism published internal guidelines for food donation to clarify their food law<sup>78</sup> and information on various topics relating to food redistribution, such as primary responsibility.<sup>79</sup> Similarly, the **Finnish** Food Authority published a guide titled "Foodstuffs Donated to Food Aid," which outlines the requirements for food redistribution,<sup>80</sup> and

the **German** Federal Ministry of Food and Agriculture published a "Guidebook on Donating Food to Social Welfare Organisations - Legal Aspects" to provide guidelines on the legal framework for food redistribution in Germany.<sup>81</sup>

# LEGAL ISSUES RELEVANT TO FOOD DONATION

### FOOD SAFETY FOR DONATIONS

In many countries, a key barrier to the donation of surplus food is the lack of knowledge or readily available guidance regarding safety procedures for food donation. All donated food should be safe for consumption and comply with applicable food safety laws and regulations. Potential donors, however, are often uncertain as to which food safety regulations apply to donated food, as opposed to purchased food, as well as the steps necessary to safely donate food in compliance with applicable regulations. As a result, safe, surplus food that could be redirected to populations in need is instead destined for landfills.

The General Food Law Regulation—promulgated in 2002 as Regulation (EC) No. 178/2002—provides the overarching legal obligations and requirements for food safety in member states. It established the European Food Safety Authority to provide scientific analysis of food safety issues.<sup>82</sup> It also establishes criteria for determining whether a food is "unsafe" or not, requires traceability, and places the burden of compliance with food safety regulations on business operators.<sup>83</sup> In January 2006 the EU implemented a new set of food safety regulations called the "Hygiene Package" law (discussed above) to harmonize national regulatory frameworks related to food hygiene across member states.<sup>84</sup>

#### IN JANUARY 2006 THE EU IMPLEMENTED THE "HYGIENE PACKAGE" TO HARMONIZE NATIONAL REGULATORY FRAMEWORKS RELATED TO FOOD HYGIENE ACROSS MEMBER STATES.

Until recently, EU policies did not address food safety with respect to food donation. However, this changed after the adoption of the EU Guidelines.<sup>85</sup> These guidelines were developed in consultation with the EU Platform on Food Losses and Food Waste to facilitate the recovery and redistribution of safe, edible food.<sup>86</sup> The guidelines clarify which EU regulations apply to food donation (including food safety regulations), facilitate the compliance of providers and recipients of surplus food with relevant requirements set out in the EU regulatory framework, and promote a common interpretation by MS regulatory authorities of EU rules applying to the redistribution of surplus food.

The EU Guidelines clarify that all food operators must comply with EU rules related to food hygiene during any activity associated with the redistribution of surplus food. They also clarify that food redistribution organizations and charities are considered "food business operators" under the General Food Law and therefore must comply with the General Food Law and with other EU rules related to food safety, including the Hygiene Package.<sup>87</sup> Since the adoption of the EU Guidelines, amendments have been made to the EU food hygiene rules to facilitate enhanced food redistribution. For example, Commission Regulation 2021/382 clarifies the application of "use by" and "best by" dates, particularly during food donation.<sup>88</sup> Commission Delegated Regulation 2021/1374 concerns the conditions for freezing meat at retail to facilitate the redistribution of meat by food banks and other charities.<sup>89</sup> The food donation guidelines on hygiene should, therefore, be read in conjunction with these amendments. The EU Guidelines further note requirements that are generally applicable to all food redistribution actors, but they also highlight specific requirements for certain actors or types of food, such as

those that apply to the hospitality, catering, and food service sectors or to the redistribution of food of animal origin.<sup>90</sup> The EU Guidelines further clarify instances where member states may derogate from certain food safety rules.<sup>91</sup> While the indications in the regulations are legally binding, the guidelines are not.

National laws related to food safety for food redistribution can also regulate food redistribution. Currently, only **France**, **Estonia**, **Italy**, **Croatia**, and **Slovenia** have outlined hygiene requirements linked to food redistribution in national law, either via food safety laws or within laws on food redistribution.<sup>92</sup>

In **Estonia**, the Food Act of 1999, amended most recently in 2017, transposes EU laws for food safety and defines the hygiene and safety conditions and traceability for all food, including redistributed food.<sup>93</sup> In 2019 the Estonian Veterinary and Food Board issued additional guidelines for food donation and food safety,<sup>94</sup> which clarify EU hygiene requirements so donors and distributors can better understand relevant food safety issues. In **Italy**, the Stability Law of 2013 (*Disposizioni per la formazione del bilancio annuale e pluriennale dello Stato*)<sup>95</sup> sets out essential safety requirements for food donation in compliance with the Package, and **Italy**'s Law No. 166/2016 further outlines the general framework on food safety, food hygiene, and requisite food information to consumers for donated food items.<sup>96</sup> This includes standards for preservation, transport, storage, and use of donated food. The law also clarifies the General Food Law's obligations relating to traceability and recall of products.<sup>97</sup>

In MS that have not adopted domestic legislation to regulate food donation, guidelines on hygiene in the context of food redistribution are useful tools for food redistribution actors to identify and understand the relevant procedures. For example, in **Bulgaria** the Ministry of Agriculture and Food issued an Ordinance on the List of Foods Eligible for Food Banking ( $3a\pi OBE A N P / I 09-181/09.03.2017$  на министъра на земеделието и храните относно списък на храните, обект на хранително банкиране), which lists food items eligible for donation.<sup>98</sup> Similarly, the **German** "Guidebook on Donating Food to Social Welfare Organisations – Legal Aspects" also provides guidance on hygiene requirements for food redistribution.<sup>99</sup> In **Spain**, while no legislation is specific to food safety for donations, regional-level actors have issued useful guides regarding food safety best practices for food redistribution, such as "Food Safety Requirements on Food Donation" under the Catalan Food Safety Agency<sup>100</sup> or the "Good Practice Guide for the Use of Food Surplus" promulgated by the Community of Madrid.<sup>101</sup>

# DATE LABELING (DATE MARKING)

Date labels affixed to food products are a major driver of food waste and can also be an obstacle to food donation. As explained in the previous section, most food donors and food recovery organizations are appropriately cautious about donating food that meets safety standards, but it is not always clear which standards relate to food safety. While fresh products like fruits and vegetables will appear visibly spoiled when they are no longer safe to consume, this can be difficult to gauge with packaged foods. Many donors interpret date labels affixed to such food products as indicators of safety and will therefore throw away food once the date passes Intermediaries may refuse to accept donated food after this date, deeming the food product unfit for human consumption.

Despite this interpretation, for the vast majority of foods, date labels indicate freshness or quality rather than food safety. Manufacturers use a variety of quality-based methods to determine the timeframe for dates, all of which reflect when the food will be at its "peak quality."<sup>102</sup> Nevertheless, global trends indicate that consumers generally confuse date labels as indicators of safety rather than quality. In the United Kingdom, for example, researchers found that consumers discarded about 22% of food that they could have eaten due to confusion over date labeling.<sup>103</sup> Similarly, 84% of Americans report that they throw away food after the expiration date passes due to safety concerns, even if there is minimal risk of a foodborne illness at that time.<sup>104</sup>

IN THE UNITED KINGDOM, RESEARCHERS FOUND THAT CONSUMERS DISCARDED ABOUT 22% OF FOOD THAT THEY COULD HAVE EATEN DUE TO CONFUSION OVER DATE LABELING.

Within the EU, Regulation No. 1169/2011 on Food Information to Consumers governs the use of date labels on food products.<sup>105</sup> For the majority of packaged food products, this regulation requires either a date mark specifying a "use by" date—indicating safety—or a "date of minimum durability" (or "best before" date)—indicating quality.<sup>106</sup> The regulation clarifies that the date of minimum durability is considered a quality date, or "the "date until which the food retains its specific properties when properly stored" and should be the default label.<sup>107</sup> The date of minimum durability must be replaced by a "use by" date for foods "which, from a microbiological point of view, are highly perishable and therefore likely after a short period to constitute an immediate danger to human health."<sup>108</sup> Food products are considered unsafe for consumption after their "use by" date passes.<sup>109</sup> The regulation aligns with the model language set forth in the *Codex Alimentarius*'s General Standard for the Labeling of Prepackaged Foods.<sup>110</sup>

Regulation No. 1169/2011 mandates that all mandatory food information, including any special storage conditions or conditions of use,<sup>111</sup> be marked in an easily visible location.<sup>112</sup> It also lists food products that are not required to have a "best before" date mark, which include fresh fruit and vegetables, wines, beverages with 10 percent or more alcohol, pastries, vinegar, cooking salt, sugar, confectionary products, and chewing gum.<sup>113</sup> While date labels are not required for these products, they are not prohibited, which could result in differing labeling practices for these products. Nonetheless, minimum legal requirements must be respected, such as ensuring that labels do not mislead or confuse the customer and that specific food information is included on voluntary labels.<sup>114</sup> This reduces the differences in labeling practices for this category of products. The regulation further states that most of its provisions do not apply to nonprepacked goods "unless Member States adopt national measures,"<sup>115</sup> giving member states the authority to implement more extensive labeling requirements.

While not addressed in Regulation No. 1169/2011, the donation of food past its label date is covered in the EU Guidelines. The EU Guidelines<sup>116</sup> clarify that, while food past its "use by" date can pose safety concerns, food past its "best before" date is still safe to consume "on the condition that storage conditions are respected and packaging is not damaged."<sup>117</sup> The guidelines also state that when food labeled with a "use by" date is donated, the donor should "ensure that there is sufficient shelf-life available upon the delivery of such products to … organizations in order to allow for their safe distribution and use by the final consumer prior to the indicated 'use by' date."<sup>118</sup> The guidelines do not provide specific instructions on donated food with "best before" date labels. However, in the case of eggs, the guidelines allow eggs to be donated and redistributed after the 21-day consumer sales limit as long as the charitable organization receiving them processes the eggs with heat treatment before giving them to consumers.<sup>119</sup>

THE EU GUIDELINES CLARIFY THAT, WHILE FOOD PAST ITS "USE BY" DATE CAN POSE SAFETY CONCERNS, FOOD PAST ITS "BEST BEFORE" DATE IS STILL SAFE TO CONSUME "ON THE CONDITION THAT STORAGE CONDITIONS ARE RESPECTED AND PACKAGING IS NOT DAMAGED.

While the EU rules allow the redistribution of products after the "best before" date and most MS follow suit, some MS still do not permit food donation after the "best before" date, including **Bulgaria**, **Croatia**,<sup>120</sup> **Cyprus**, **Hungary**, **Poland**, and **Romania**.<sup>121</sup> Most Member States, however, have donation requirements in line with EU recommendations on allowing redistribution after the "best before" date. For example, in the **Czech Republic**, according to Law 180/2016, food past its "best before" date can be donated and marketed as long as the product is separated from food that is not past the "best before" date and its safety and hygiene are guaranteed.<sup>122</sup> Similarly, **Denmark** repealed § 36(3) of "Order on labelling etc. of foodstuffs" to permit the donation and sale of food past its "best before" date as long as the food donor informs the receiver that the food has passed its "best before" date.<sup>123</sup> The **French** Anti-Waste Law for a Circular Economy n°2020-105 (known as the AGEC Law) recently confirmed that when a food product has a "best before" date, a manufacturer may include an accompanying statement, specified by decree, informing consumers that the product remains edible after this date.<sup>124</sup>

Beyond laws expressly permitting the donation of food past the "best before" date, many countries also offer guidance to increase consumer and donor awareness about the meaning of date labels. As mentioned previously, a major objective of the **Dutch** United Against Food Waste national campaign is education about date labels and the effect on food waste, with large-scale public awareness campaigns.<sup>125</sup> Further, while no longer a member of the EU, the United Kingdom's Waste and Resources Action Programme (WRAP) has issued exemplary and effective guidance around date labeling for both consumer use and food donation.<sup>126</sup>

### LIABILITY PROTECTION FOR FOOD DONATION

A significant barrier to food donation is the fear among donors that they may be liable if someone becomes sick after consuming donated food and, as a result, may face civil or criminal consequences.

The General Food Law of the EU lays out definitions, principles, and obligations covering all stages of food production and distribution in the EU. Article 21 of the General Food Law provides that MS should act in accordance with Council Directive 85/374/EEC when issuing laws, regulations, and administrative provisions concerning liability for defective products.<sup>127</sup>MS are required to enforce food laws, and food business operators must ensure their food adheres to the food law requirements. MS cannot adopt laws at the national level that would relieve food business operators from their responsibility to ensure compliance with both EU and national food laws under Article 17 of the General Food Law.<sup>128</sup> The Liability Directive provides that producers are liable for damage caused by defective products.<sup>129</sup> The definition of "producers" includes "manufacturers," but also "any person who, by putting [their] name, trade mark, or other distinguishing feature on the product, presents himself as its producer.<sup>130</sup> Food redistribution organizations and charities are considered "food business operators" under the General Food Law and therefore must comply with the General Food Law and other EU rules related to food safety.<sup>131</sup>

Neither the EU nor many MS provide liability protection for food donors. Indeed, "Good Samaritan" laws are the exception, not the rule. In some Member States without Good Samaritan laws in place for food donation, donors and nonprofits accepting donated food have established formal partnership agreements to document the transfer of ownership of goods between them as well as to clarify their respective roles and responsibilities.<sup>132</sup>

#### NEITHER THE EU NOR MANY MEMBER STATES PROVIDE LIABILITY PROTECTION FOR FOOD DONORS. INDEED, "GOOD SAMARITAN" LAWS ARE THE EXCEPTION, NOT THE RULE.

At the time of this writing, **Italy** is the only EU member state with a Good Samaritan law (L.155/2003).<sup>133</sup> Italy provides legal protection to food donors by designating nonprofit organizations that redistribute food for charitable purposes as "final consumers."<sup>134</sup> By doing so, the Good Samaritan law recognizes these organizations as the final link in the food chain (i.e., the final consumers of donated products), thereby protecting food donors from legal action by the food donation recipients.<sup>135</sup>

While lacking a Good Samaritan law, many Member States have issued guidance to assuage concerns about liability for food donations. **Austria**, **Belgium**, **Estonia**, **France**, **Ireland**, **the Netherlands**, and **Spain** have each issued formal guidance to clarify the transfer of primary responsibility and liability throughout the food product redistribution. In turn, this helps donors and food redistribution organizations better understand the process and operate in line with respective national food safety laws and EU rules.<sup>136</sup> These guidelines generally clarify that the food redistribution organization assumes responsibility for food once it has accepted the donation, meaning the end recipient would not have a claim against the food donor.

# TAXES

Reducing FLW results in sizable economic benefits to society, as it minimizes the environmental costs associated with producing food ultimately sent to landfills. Food donation also helps mitigate the costs of hunger and stimulates the economy. Food recovery organizations provide jobs or sponsor community development, and recipients of donated food can spend limited financial resources on other basic goods and services. Yet food donation can be expensive, as food donors must allocate time and money to glean, package, store, and transport surplus food that otherwise would be discarded. As a result, it is often easier and less expensive for farmers, businesses, and private individuals to throw away food rather than donate it. Designing policies that offer tax incentives and remove tax barriers to food donation can ameliorate this issue.

#### INCENTIVES

Tax incentives for potential food donors help reframe food donation as a cost-effective and economically beneficial endeavor, or at least serve as an offset to the cost of donation. Incentives can include tax deductions or credits for food donation. While the EU does not provide tax incentives for food donation, some MS have incorporated tax incentives into their national legislation.

For example, fiscal incentives are available in **France**, where a tax deduction of 60% of the value of donated food is available, with a cap of 0.5% of the company turnover.<sup>137</sup> If a taxpayer does not fully use the tax break during the first year because of the low cap, they may continue to claim the benefits over the next five years.<sup>138</sup> According to the Income Tax Act (EStG §10b)<sup>139</sup> and the Corporate Tax Act (Section 9)<sup>140</sup> in **Germany**, donations in cash or in kind are tax-deductible expenses, within the limit of 20% of corporate income or 0.4% of the company's total sales, wages, and salaries spent in the calendar year.<sup>141</sup> As food donations are "in-kind," they are tax deductible for donors up to the specified cap. **Portugal** has an enhanced tax deduction, meaning donors can deduct up to 140% of the value of the food at the time of donation, provided that the food will be used for a social purpose (such as supplying food banks) and limited to 8/1000 of the donor's turnover, depending on the type of receiving institution.<sup>142</sup>

In addition to providing tax incentives, providing guidance to navigate the often-complex tax environment can help facilitate increased food donation. For example, national guidelines can assist actors in understanding how to consider, apply, and maximize fiscal and tax opportunities. The **Dutch** Food Bank published an information sheet in 2015 on "Food donation and fiscal consequences for food companies and food banks"<sup>143</sup> to clarify the fiscal implications of food donation. The Ministry of Taxation in **Denmark** issued VAT reduction guidelines in 2015 that provide information on the fiscal aspects for food businesses donating surplus food to food banks.<sup>144</sup> Additionally, **Slovakia**, the **Czech Republic**, and **Lithuania** have each issued guidelines providing information on the fiscal consequences or opportunities of food redistribution.<sup>145</sup>

#### BARRIERS

While certain tax schemes may encourage food donations, tax schemes may also be potential deterrents. In many countries, the VAT in particular creates a financial barrier to donating food. VAT is levied on a good (or service) at each stage of the supply chain, often through a system of debits (an output VAT) and credits (an input VAT). The output VAT is the amount that a VAT-registered business, or vendor, will charge on its own sale of the good, whereas the input VAT is the amount invoiced to the vendor upon the good's purchase.

The Council Directive 2006/112/EC of 28 November 2006<sup>146</sup> sets out the framework for VAT in the EU. The EU's institutions do not collect the tax. Instead, EU Member States are each required to adopt and collect a VAT that complies with the EU VAT rules.<sup>147</sup> Each EU MS has a standard rate that applies to most goods and services. According to the directive, this rate cannot be less than 15%.<sup>148</sup> According to Annex III of the directive,<sup>149</sup> food in general is eligible for a reduced VAT rate, which cannot be less than 5%.<sup>150</sup>

Article 16 of the directive specifies that VAT must be paid on food intended for donation if the VAT paid by the

donor upon purchase is fully or partially deductible.<sup>151</sup> However, because the taxable amount is the purchase price at the moment of the donation—adjusted to the state of those goods at the time of donation, as defined in article 74—the European Commission recommends that, for foods close to the "best before" date, MS should consider the value on which the VAT is calculated to be fairly low, even close to zero in cases where the food genuinely has no value.<sup>152</sup> Several EU MS have clarified that food items close to their expiry date have a "purchase price" of zero or close to zero so they do not incur VAT liability when donated.<sup>153</sup> However, other EU MS consider the price of a donated product the same as its commercial purchase price when calculating the VAT. As a result, the food bank or recipient organization would indeed incur VAT liability on the product at the time of transfer.<sup>154</sup>

A number of EU MS have specific provisions in their own national tax legislation to address the issue of VAT in relation to food donation. In addition to subjecting food to reduced VAT rates as mentioned above, EU MS have handled VAT concerns in two different ways: (1) exempting redistributed food from VAT (i.e., the goods are not VAT-taxable) or (2) considering such food "zero-rated" (i.e., the goods are still VAT-taxable but the rate of VAT charged to the food recovery organization is 0%).<sup>155</sup> A separate question is whether donor businesses can claim a credit for the input VAT paid to acquire raw materials along the supply chain. In general, if a good is VAT-exempt, the food business cannot claim a credit, but if a good is "zero-rated," the food business can claim a credit for the input VAT paid on raw materials it acquired. However, details vary, as VAT exemptions can be either "exemptions with a right to deduct" or "exemptions without a right to deduct."<sup>156</sup>

Examples of VAT exemptions include **Italy**, **Belgium**,<sup>157</sup> **Bulgaria**,<sup>158</sup> **Croatia**,<sup>159</sup> and **Greece**,<sup>160</sup> all of which have exempted charitable donations of food from their national VAT. To be eligible for exemption, the donated food must meet specific requirements. For example, in **Bulgaria**, the value of one unit of food must be negligible, the food bank must be registered, the item must be labeled "Donation, not for sale," and the food must not be past the expiration date.<sup>161</sup> In **Italy**, the VAT legislation allows exemption from VAT of food surpluses donated to socially beneficial, nonprofit charitable organizations (*organizzazioni non lucrative di utilità sociale*, or ONLUS),<sup>162</sup> considering the food "destroyed" for the purposes of VAT. Donors can therefore deduct the VAT paid on the purchased products.<sup>163</sup> This applies to any unsold food products as long as they comply with health and safety requirements.<sup>164</sup> Food donations in **France** made to charitable organizations within the country are not subject to VAT.<sup>165</sup>

In other MS, donated food is "zero-rated" for VAT purposes. In the **Czech Republic**, the law set a zero rate of VAT on donated food<sup>166</sup> instead of the usual 15% paid on staple foods.<sup>167</sup> In addition, to clarify the issue of VAT for donations, the Directorate of Finance issued guidelines explaining how to apply VAT when donating goods to food banks.<sup>168</sup> Similarly, in **Estonia**, food donated to charities benefits from a zero-rated VAT as long as the donor "writes off" the products in a report by declaring its inability to sell the food.<sup>169</sup>

Other MS that do not offer exemptions for VAT may enable donors to recoup the cost through tax incentives. For example, while **Cyprus** does not offer a VAT exemption, the Income Tax Law offers tax deductions for donations to municipal authorities or approved charity organizations.<sup>170</sup>

# **DONATION REQUIREMENTS OR FOOD WASTE PENALTIES**

Some countries influence business behavior and reduce needless waste through food donation requirements or monetary penalties for sending food to landfills (often known as organic waste bans or waste diversion requirements).

EU Directive 2008/98/EC (hereinafter, the "Waste Management Initiative") requires that MS adopt waste management plans and waste prevention programs.<sup>171</sup>It also provides conceptual frameworks and definitions for EU countries to utilize while implementing these initiatives.<sup>172</sup> Foremost is the "waste management hierarchy" (pictured to the right) to be used when considering potential waste-



reducing national policy.<sup>173</sup>

EU Directive 2018/851 dated 30 May, 2018, which entered into force in the EU MS on 5 July, 2020, modified the Waste Management Initiative to specify its scope of application.<sup>174</sup> The 2018 directive strengthens rules on waste prevention and defines the concepts of "non-hazardous waste, municipal waste, construction and demolition waste, food waste, material recovery, backfilling and extended producer responsibility regime."<sup>175</sup> Under recital 32 of the directive, MS are encouraged to take actions to prevent food waste, including providing incentives for the collection and safe redistribution of unsold food products at all stages of the food supply chain.<sup>176</sup> Recital 32 also advocates for improved consumer awareness of the meaning of "use-by" and "best-before" dates to reduce food waste.<sup>177</sup>

EU MS are encouraged to reduce food waste by 50% at both distribution and consumption stages and reduce food losses along production and supply chains to contribute to the United Nations' 2030 SDG.<sup>178</sup> The 2018 directive also gives examples of incentives for the application of the waste management hierarchy as mentioned above, such as the implementation of charges for the landfilling and incineration of waste or, among others, waste volume-based charging systems.<sup>179</sup>

#### EU MEMBER STATES ARE ENCOURAGED TO REDUCE FOOD WASTE BY 50% AT BOTH DISTRIBUTION AND CONSUMPTION STAGES AND REDUCE FOOD LOSSES ALONG PRODUCTION AND SUPPLY CHAINS TO CONTRIBUTE TO THE UNITED NATIONS' 2030 SDG.

Multiple MS—including **France**, **Italy**, and **the Netherlands**—have codified a food recovery hierarchy in national law, promoting food redistribution above any other valorization routes for surplus food.<sup>180</sup> **Spain** also recently passed a law in April 2022 promoting a circular economy and outlining the recovery hierarchy for organic waste, from food donation for human consumption, to use in animal feed, to recycling nutrients through composting or alternative energy.<sup>181</sup> **Austria**, **Belgium**, and **Ireland** also prioritize food donation and redistribution, though they do not have a formal food use hierarchy.<sup>182</sup>

With respect to food donation requirements, most include mandates for supermarkets to donate surplus food items to food banks. In **Belgium**, two laws in the Brussels<sup>183</sup> and Walloon<sup>184</sup> regions oblige supermarkets to donate surplus food that remains safe for human consumption in order to maintain their environmental permits. The laws also require supermarkets to compost any unsuitable food waste.<sup>185</sup> In the **Czech Republic**, amended Law no. 180/2016 on foodstuffs and tobacco requires food retailers with supermarkets of more than 400 square meters to redistribute food.<sup>186</sup> **France**'s n°2016-138 Law on Fighting against Food Waste similarly obliges supermarkets more than 400 cubic meters to establish contracts with relevant charitable organizations to donate retailer food surplus.<sup>187</sup> The donation requirement was extended to institutional feeding/mass catering entities (those preparing more than 3,000 meals a day) and the food industry (whose annual turnover exceeds €50 million) in 2019,<sup>188</sup> and the penalty was increased.<sup>189</sup> In 2020, LOI n° 2020-105 (*relative à la lutte contre le gaspillage et à l'économie circulaire*) strengthened fines in France for destroying unsold food products fit for consumption, increasing fines to up to 0.1% of the annual turnover from €3,750 previously.<sup>190</sup> Further, the Council of Ministers in **Spain** approved the first law against food waste, entering into force in early 2023, which will requires supermarkets to lower the price of products that are about to expire and donate or dispose of surplus food in line with the recovery hierarchy.<sup>191</sup>

### **GOVERNMENT GRANTS AND INCENTIVES**

Grants and incentive programs offer another important resource for food donation initiatives. This is particularly true in countries where donors consider tax incentives insufficient to offset the costs of donation or where a lack of infrastructure limits food recovery efforts. For example, government grants can help food donors and food banks acquire equipment and resources necessary for gleaning, storing, processing, and transporting food for donation. Government funding can also support innovations and emerging technologies that will make food donation more efficient and sustainable.

While most government grants and incentives are disseminated on the national level, EU-wide funding is available for research and innovation for sustainable food systems.<sup>192</sup> As previously discussed, the EU Green Deal "Farm to Fork" strategy references access to public and private funds, including contributions from the EU Investment Bank.<sup>193</sup> Further, EU-wide innovation funds exist, such as InnovFin<sup>194</sup> and European Circular Bioeconomy Fund<sup>195</sup> (both through the EU Investment Bank) as well as various topical EU funding programs for sustainable food systems, environmental protection, food security, and more.<sup>196</sup>

There are also many examples of government funding for food waste prevention and food redistribution on the national level in MS. For example, the initiative "United Against Food Waste" in the Netherlands included a total of €7 million from the Dutch Ministry of Agriculture, Nature and Food Quality between 2018 and 2022 to invest in innovation, research, monitoring, and education.<sup>197</sup> In the **Czech Republic**, the Ministry of Agriculture offers subsidies as an economic solution for food redistributors that may not have enough resources to cover increased operational and logistical costs, nor the storage capacity and means to handle higher levels of food surplus as food redistribution activity increases throughout the country.<sup>198</sup> Specifically, in response to Law no. 180/2016 requiring food retailers to donate food, thus driving increased redistribution activity, the regions of Prague and Central Bohemia financed a 450,000 Czech koruna (CZ) subsidy to offset increased maintenance costs for the Food Bank Prague and Central Bohemia.<sup>199</sup> This financing, called the individual noninvestment subsidy, allows the food banks to fund increased energy, fuel, housing, wages, and more that result from increased levels of food surplus donated by retailers.<sup>200</sup> There are myriad innovative examples of government-supported initiatives, from the 'too good for the bin" consumer app and national award developed by the Federal Ministry of Food and Agriculture in Germany,<sup>201</sup> to government vouchers for innovations against food waste in the Netherlands, <sup>202</sup> all of which are hosted on the European Commission's EU Food Loss and Waste Prevention Hub online platform.

# **ADDITIONAL RESOURCES**

The following resources provide additional information and details on the landscape of food redistribution in the EU.

- Recommendations for Action in Food Waste Prevention (December 2019): Developed by the EU Platform on Food Losses and Food Waste, this issue brief offers analysis and key recommendations for MS policymakers to strengthen their social and legal landscape to meet FLW reduction targets. Recommendations address actions required at each stage of the food supply chain (including food redistribution) and involve all key players from the public and private sectors.<sup>203</sup>
- Food Redistribution in the EU: Mapping and analysis of existing regulatory and policy measures impacting food redistribution from EU Member States (June 2020): This comprehensive analysis was published by the European Commission to track laws and policies relating to food donation across Europe, including tax laws, food hygiene requirements, traceability, legal measures, communication initiatives, and more. The brief creates a ranking system to measure the performance of each MS in established categories.<sup>204</sup>
- Deloitte Comparative Study on EU Member States' legislation and practices on food donation (June 2014): This comparative overview maps key hurdles preventing food donation, identifies best practices, and develops recommendations on how to legislate or interpret legislation to facilitate food donation. The study investigates five main legislative areas (product liability, food safety and hygiene, food durability and date marking, tax legislation, and the food waste hierarchy) across 12 MS selected with balanced

geographic representation across the EU: Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Poland, Portugal, Spain, Sweden, and (previous MS) United Kingdom. Portions of the study are no longer accurate, as MS laws have changed since the publication date.<sup>205</sup>

# CONCLUSION.

This issue brief provides a starting point from which policymakers, private-sector actors, and civil society may better understand the current laws and policies as well as begin a dialogue about FLW prevention and the value of food recovery to the EU's food security, economic stability, and environmental sustainability. Food donors and food recovery organizations should consider the laws, policies, and legal issues discussed in this issue brief when donating or distributing food to those in need. To understand the regulation of food donation in the EU, donors, intermediaries, and policymakers should investigate the laws identified in this issue brief and seek additional legal counsel, if necessary. The topics covered in this issue brief are the same as those analyzed in all of the country-specific materials of the Atlas project. This enables comparison between the EU and other project countries and helps identify areas where the EU or MS may provide a model for other countries.

### **ENDNOTES**

- Global Food Losses and Food Waste—Extent, Causes, and Prevention, FOOD & AGRIC. ORG. OF THE U.N. 4 (2011).
  Id.
- <sup>3</sup> Keeping Food Out of the Landfill: Policy Ideas for States and Localities, HARV. FOOD L. AND POL'Y CLINIC 1 (2016)
- <sup>4</sup> GLOBAL FOOD LOSSES AND FOOD WASTE—EXTENT., Supra note 1.
- <sup>5</sup> FAO, Food Wastage Footprint: Impacts on Natural Resources: Summary Report 6 (2011), <u>http://www.fao.org/3/i3347e/i3347e.</u> <u>pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/6S3C-3GWD]; FAO, Food Wastage Footprint & Climate Change 1 (2015), <u>http://ww.fao.org/3/a-bb144e.</u> <u>pdf</u>
- <sup>6</sup> FOOD & AGRIC. ORG. OF THE U.N., FOOD WASTAGE FOOTPRINT & CLIMATE CHANGE 1 (2015), <u>http://www.fao.org/3/a-bb144e.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/HRB8-HKFB].
- <sup>7</sup> Id.
- <sup>8</sup> FOOD & AGRIC. ORG. OF THE U.N, ET AL., THE STATE OF FOOD SECURITY AND NUTRITION IN THE WORLD: SAFEGUARDING AGAINST ECONOMIC SLOWDOWNS AND DOWNTURNS 6 (2018), <u>http://www.fao.org/3/ca5162en/ca5162en.pdf</u>. [https://perma.cc/5CGL-YFR8]
- <sup>9</sup> G.A. Res. 70/1 at 22. "By 2030, to halve per capita global food waste at the retail and consumer levels and reduce food losses along production and supply chains, including post-harvest losses."
- <sup>10</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *EU Actions Against Food Waste*, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/food/food-waste/eu-actions-against-food-waste\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/SK48-SNMB] (Last visited July 3, 2021).
- <sup>11</sup> The Global Food Donation Policy Atlas project is made possible through funding by the Walmart Foundation. The findings, conclusions, and recommendations presented in that project and the present issue brief are those of the Harvard Law School Food Law and Policy Clinic and of The Global FoodBanking Network. They do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the Walmart Foundation.
- <sup>12</sup> EUROSTAT, *EU SILC* (2018). Measurement of "economic strain" via "inability to afford a meal with meat, chicken, fish, or vegetarian equivalent every second day"
- <sup>13</sup> EU FUSIONS, *Estimates of European food waste levels*. (2016).
- <sup>14</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *Stop Food Waste*. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/food\_waste/stop\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/XV86-BRBX] (last visited April 9. 2021).
- <sup>15</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *EU Platform on Food Losses and Food Waste*, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/food/food-waste/eu-actions-against-food-waste/eu-platform-food-losses-and-food-waste\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/RRC2-KQS8]
- <sup>16</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, EU guidelines on food donation (2017/C 361/01). [https://perma.cc/VG6M-5SZY] (henceforth "EU Guidelines on Food Donation")
- <sup>17</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, EU Circular Economy Action Plan for a Cleaner and More Competitive Europe, (2020). [https://perma.cc/ Q2K9-QAME]
- <sup>18</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Food Safety: Food Donation. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/food/food-waste/eu-actions-against-food-waste/food-donation\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/C7B2-PBJ4] (Last visited Nov. 29, 2022).
- <sup>19</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>20</sup> DIRECTIVE (EU) 2018/851. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32018L0851&from=EN</u> [https:// perma.cc/V2C9-MNL8]
- <sup>21</sup> Id.
- <sup>22</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Stop Food Waste: International Day of Awareness of Food Loss and Waste <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/food\_waste/international-day\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/EK9N-BP4M]
- <sup>23</sup> Id.
- <sup>24</sup> Id.
- <sup>25</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, A European Green Deal. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/strategy/priorities-2019-2024/european-green-deal\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/J89D-MQ3W] (Last visited April 9. 2021)
- <sup>26</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>27</sup> EU CIRCULAR ECONOMY ACTION PLAN, *Supra* note 17.
- <sup>28</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *Zero Pollution Action Plan* (2021). <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/</u> <u>TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52021DC0400&qid=1623311742827</u> [https://perma.cc/42GV-MMN5]
- <sup>29</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Farm to Fork Strategy: For a fair, healthy, and environmentally-friendly food system, (2020). <u>https://food.</u> <u>ec.europa.eu/system/files/2020-05/f2f\_action-plan\_2020\_strategy-info\_en.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/4DW3-Z6BP]
- <sup>30</sup> EU CIRCULAR ECONOMY ACTION PLAN, *Supra* note 17.
- <sup>31</sup> Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 on waste and repealing certain Directives, OJ L 312, 22.11.2008, p. 3. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32008L0098&from=EN</u> [https://perma.cc/KGL7-MMX6]

- <sup>32</sup> FARM TO FORK STRATEGY, *Supra* note 29.
- <sup>33</sup> Commission Delegated Decision (EU) 2019/1597 of 3 May 2019 supplementing Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council as regards a common methodology and minimum quality requirements for the uniform measurement of levels of food waste (OJ L 248, 27.9.2019, p. 77).
- <sup>34</sup> FARM TO FORK STRATEGY, *Supra* note 29.

<sup>35</sup> *Id.* 

- <sup>36</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>37</sup> A EUROPEAN GREEN DEAL, *Supra* note 25.
- <sup>38</sup> EU PLATFORM ON FOOD LOSSES AND FOOD WASTE, Recommendations for Action in Food Waste Prevention, (12 December, 2019) <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/system/files/2021-05/fs\_eu-actions\_action\_platform\_key-rcmnd\_en.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/EM85-V2S3]
- <sup>39</sup> See UNITED AGAINST FOOD WASTE, Circular Economy in Food, <u>https://champions123.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/infographic-taskforce-circular-economy-in-food.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/U7VF-XABD] and EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Food Redistribution in the EU: Mapping and analysis of existing regulatory and policy measures impacting food redistribution from EU Member States, DIRECTORATE-GENERAL FOR HEALTH & FOOD SAFETY, INNOVATION (2020). <u>https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/189fa4cd-b755-11ea-bb7a-01aa75ed71a1</u> [https://perma.cc/2G88-6YMH]
- <sup>40</sup> Italian Government. 2016. Law no.166/2016 "Provisions regarding donation and distribution of food products and pharmaceuticals for social solidarity and for the decreasing of food waste" (Legge 19 agosto 2016 Disposizioni concernenti la donazione e la distribuzione di prodotti alimentari e farmaceutici a fini di solidarietà sociale e per la limitazione degli sprechi). http://www.gazzettaufficiale.it/eli/id/2016/08/30/16G00179/sg [https://perma.cc/E86S-BKQX]
- <sup>41</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *supra* note 39.
- <sup>42</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>43</sup> Italian Government, Ministry of the Environment. 5 June 2014. "National Food Waste Prevention Plan (PINPAS)" (Piano Nazionale di Prevenzione degli Sprechi Alimentari).
- <sup>44</sup> United Against Food Waste, <u>https://samentegenvoedselverspilling.nl/</u> [https://perma.cc/Q8HW-WSKG] (Last visited July 5, 2021).
- <sup>45</sup> FOOD TANK, *The Netherlands Launches Public Awareness Campaign to Reduce Food Waste*, (2021). <u>https://foodtank.com/</u> <u>news/2021/01/the-netherlands-launches-public-awareness-campaign-to-reduce-food-waste/ [https://perma.cc/3XAQ-A7MD]</u>.
- <sup>46</sup> UNITED AGAINST FOOD WASTE, *Supra* note 44.
- <sup>47</sup> CHAMPIONS 12.3, *Netherlands Announces National Program to Reduce Food Waste*, (2018). <u>https://champions123.org/release-netherlands-announces-national-program-reduce-food-waste</u> [https://perma.cc/RZ8J-Y8DR]
- <sup>48</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, Supra note 39.
- <sup>49</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>50</sup> FEDERAL MINISTRY OF FOOD AND AGRICULTURE (Germany). "National Strategy for the Reduction of Food Waste." (June 2019). <u>https://www.bmel.de/EN/topics/food-and-nutrition/food-waste/national-strategy-for-food-waste-reduction.html</u> [https:// perma.cc/GD7V-DMZ6].
- <sup>51</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>52</sup> EUROPEAN UNION, *The European Union explained How the European Union works*, EUROPEAN COMMISSION, 3 (2012). <u>http://eeas.europa.eu/archives/delegations/singapore/documents/more\_info/eu\_publications/how\_the\_european\_union\_works\_en.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/Z598-XB98]
- <sup>53</sup> Id.
- <sup>54</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>55</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>56</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>57</sup> Id.
- <sup>58</sup> Id. <sup>59</sup> Id
- <sup>59</sup> Id.
- <sup>60</sup> Id.
  <sup>61</sup> Id.
- <sup>62</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>63</sup> Regulation (EC) No 178/2002 <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32002R0178</u> [https://perma.cc/4J4Y-J6D8]
- <sup>64</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, General Food Law. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/general\_food\_law\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/E8EQ-BFGB]
- <sup>65</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *General Food Law—Safety Requirements*. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/general\_food\_law/general\_</u> <u>requirements\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/ME84-7BAY]
- <sup>66</sup> Regulation (EC) No 852/2004. <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L\_.2004.226.01.0003.01.ENG</u>

[https://perma.cc/7ZBC-BG2Y] & See EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Food Hygiene Legislation. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/biosafety/food\_hygiene/legislation\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/F5CA-6NXU]

- <sup>67</sup> *Id.* FOOD HYGIENE LEGISLATION.
- <sup>68</sup> Id.
- <sup>69</sup> Example: MINISTRY OF AG. & FOOD SAFETY (FRANCE), Hygiene Packet. <u>https://agriculture.gouv.fr/le-paquet-hygiene</u> (last visited Nov. 23, 2020).
- <sup>70</sup> EU DIRECTIVE 2008/98, *Supra* note 31.
- <sup>71</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>72</sup> DIRECTIVE (EU) 2018/851, Articles 4 and 9, <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32018L0851&from=EN</u> [https://perma.cc/77CK-2Z9X]
- <sup>73</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16.
- <sup>74</sup> Id.
- <sup>75</sup> Id.
- <sup>76</sup> EC FOOD SAFETY: FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 18.
- <sup>77</sup> Id.
- <sup>78</sup> CZECH REPUBLIC MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE. Law no. 180/2016 Coll. Amending the Bill No. 110/1997 Law on Food and Tobacco Products (ZÁKON č. 180/2016 sb., kterým se mění zákon č. 110/1997 Zákon o potravinách a tabákových výrobcích). <u>https://www.zakonyprolidi.cz/cs/2016-180</u> [https://perma.cc/3CJ8-G4JA].
- <sup>79</sup> CZECH FEDERATION OF FOOD BANKS & CZECH CONFEDERATION OF COMMERCE & TOURISM. (2017). Internal guidelines for food donations (Zásady 'povinného' darování potravin vytvořena Českou federací potravinových bank a Svazem obchodu a cestovního ruchu ČR). <u>https://food.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2019-05/fw\_lib\_gfd\_cze\_zasady-darovanii.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/RFC3-SWLR]
- <sup>80</sup> EVIRA (FINLAND). *Foodstuffs donated to food aid* (Ruoka-apuun luovutettavat elintarvikkeet) (2017). <u>https://www.ruokavirasto.fi/</u><u>elintarvikkeet/elintarvikkeat/tuote--ja-toimialakohtaiset-vaatimukset/havikkiruoka/</u> [https://perma.cc/UB6Y-4TZH]
- <sup>81</sup> FEDERAL MINISTRY OF FOOD AND AGRICULTURE (GERMANY). *Guidebook on donating food to social welfare organisations Legal aspects* (Leitfaden für die Weitergabe von Lebensmitteln an soziale Einrichtungen, Legal aspects). <u>https://www.bmel.de/SharedDocs/Downloads/EN/Publications/Guidebook-donatingfoodwelfareorganisations.html</u>
- <sup>82</sup> EC GENERAL FOOD LAW, Supra note 64.
- <sup>83</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *Food Law General Requirements*. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/general\_food\_law/general\_</u> requirements\_en [https://perma.cc/AS56-F5X6] (last visited Dec. 10, 2022).
- <sup>84</sup> FRENCH AGENCY FOR FOOD, ENVIRONMENTAL & OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH & SAFETY, *Hygiene Package*, <u>https://www.anses.fr/en/</u> <u>content/hygiene-package</u> [https://perma.cc/6GBM-72JV] (last visited Mar. 10, 2020).
- <sup>85</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>86</sup> Id.
- <sup>87</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>88</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Commission Regulation 2021/382 <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/reg/2021/382/oj</u> [https://perma. cc/2Q3G-YJHG]
- <sup>89</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, Commission Delegated Regulation 2021/1374 <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/</u> <u>TXT/?uri=uriserv%3AOJ.L\_.2021.297.01.0001.01.ENG&toc=OJ%3AL%3A2021%3A297%3ATOC</u> [https://perma.cc/4GCC-SN8H]
- <sup>90</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>91</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>92</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>93</sup> PARLIAMENT OF ESTONIA. Food Act. (1999). <u>https://www.riigiteataja.ee/en/eli/ee/Riigikogu/act/516112017001/consolide</u> [https:// perma.cc/PC7C-TBQ8]
- <sup>94</sup> VETERINARY & FOOD BOARD. Food Donation. <u>https://vet.agri.ee/et/toit/toidu-annetamine</u> [https://perma.cc/NRJ7-TJVJ]. The guide covers the following topics: applicable legislation; definitions; storage temperatures; labelling; freezing; ensuring traceability; working environment.
- <sup>95</sup> ITALIAN GOVERNMENT. *Stability Law* (Disposizioni per la formazione del bilancio annuale e pluriennale dello Stato (Legge di stabilità 2014)). <u>http://www.gazzettaufficiale.it/eli/id/2013/12/27/13G00191/sg</u> [https://perma.cc/K3FQ-C3ML]
- <sup>96</sup> ITALIAN GOVERNMENT. Law No.166/2016 Provisions regarding donation and distribution of food products and pharmaceuticals for social solidarity and for the decreasing of food waste. Article 5. <u>http://www.gazzettaufficiale.it/eli/id/2016/08/30/16G00179/sg</u> [https://perma.cc/XMP8-NTPV]
- <sup>97</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>98</sup> BULGARIA MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE & FOOD. Ordinance on the List of Foods Eligible for Food Banking (Заповед № РД 09-181/09.03.2017 на министъра на земеделието и храните относно списък на храните, обект на хранително банкиране).
- <sup>99</sup> GUIDEBOOK ON DONATING FOOD TO SOCIAL WELFARE ORGANISATIONS, *Supra* note 81.
- <sup>100</sup> CATALAN FOOD SAFETY AGENCY, *Requisitos de seguridad alimentaria en la donación de alimentos*, (2017). <u>https://acsa.gencat.cat/</u> es/Publicacions/guies-i-documents-de-bones-practiques/guies-de-practiques-correctes-dhigiene-reconegudes-oficialment/guia-

<u>de-practiques-correctes-dhigiene-per-a-laprofitament-segur-del-menjar-en-els-sectors-de-la-restauracio-i-comerc-minorista/</u> [https://perma.cc/4VFN-W55E]

- <sup>101</sup> MADRID SALUD. AYUNTAMIENTO DE MADRID, MUNICIPALITY OF MADRID. *Guía de buenas prácticas de higiene para el aprovechamiento de excedentes alimentarios*. (2017). <u>http://www.madrid.org/bvirtual/BVCM017981.pdf</u> [https://perma. cc/8SAE-2LJ9]
- <sup>102</sup> HARVARD FOOD LAW & POL'Y CLINIC & NATURAL RES. DEF. COUNCIL, DON'T WASTE, DONATE: ENHANCING FOOD DONATIONS THROUGH FEDERAL POLICY 19 (2017) [hereinafter DON'T WASTE, DONATE].
- <sup>103</sup> US GAO. DATE LABELS ON PACKAGED FOODS: USDA AND FDA COULD TAKE ADDITIONAL STEPS TO REDUCE CONSUMER CONFUSION, GAO-19-407 (SEPT. 2019), <u>https://www.gao.gov/assets/710/701238.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/8GDQ-7H7A]
- <sup>104</sup> DON'T WASTE, DONATE, *supra* note 102.
- <sup>105</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION DIRECTORATE-GENERAL FOR HEALTH AND FOOD SAFETY, Market Study on Date Marking and Other Information Provided on Food Labels and Food Waste Prevention: Final Report v (2018).
- <sup>106</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>107</sup> European Union Regulation 1169/2011, Art. 2, §2 (r); Art. 24, §1. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.</u> <u>do?uri=OJ:L:2011:304:0018:0063:en:PDF</u> [https://perma.cc/3BRK-TTEH]
- <sup>108</sup> *Id.* at Art. 24, §1.
- <sup>109</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>110</sup> CODEX ALIMENTARIUS: INTERNATIONAL FOOD STANDARDS, FAO-WHO, General Standard for the Labelling of Prepackaged Foods CXS-1-1985 (Revised in 2018).
- <sup>111</sup> European Union Regulation 1169/2011, *Supra* note 107 at Art. 25, §1.
- <sup>112</sup> *Id.* at Art. 13, §1.
- <sup>113</sup> MARKET STUDY ON DATE MARKING, *Supra* note 105.
- <sup>114</sup> EU Regulation No. 1169/2011, *Supra* note 107 at Article 36. Provides that food information referred to in Articles 9 and 10 (including date of minimum durability or the "use by" date) provided on a voluntary basis must comply with the requirements in Sections 2 and 3 of Chapter IV.
- <sup>115</sup> *Id.* at Art. 44, §1(b).
- <sup>116</sup> Commission Regulation (EU) 2021/382 of 3 March 2021 amending the Annexes to Regulation (EC) No 852/2004 of the European Parliament and of the Council on the hygiene of foodstuffs as regards food allergen management, redistribution of food and food safety culture, OJ L 74, 4.3.2021, p. 3–6. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/eli/reg/2021/382/oj</u> [https://perma.cc/N7MJ-RMKK]
- <sup>117</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>118</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>119</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>120</sup> CROATIAN MINISTRY OF AG. Ordinance on the Conditions, Criteria and Ways of Donating Food and Feed (Pravilnik o uvjetima, kriterijima i načinima doniranja hrane i hrane za životinje). (2015).
- <sup>121</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>122</sup> CZECH REPUBLIC MINISTRY OF AG. The difference between 'consumption date and 'date of minimum durability' (Rozdíl mezi "datem spotřeby" a "datem minimální trvanlivosti") (2016).
- <sup>123</sup> MINISTRY OF ENVIR. & FOOD. Order on labelling etc. of foodstuffs (Bekendtgørelse om mærkning m.v. af fødevarer, § 36, stk. 3). (2015). <u>https://www.retsinformation.dk/eli/lta/2015/1355</u> [https://perma.cc/73Y7-XCHQ]
- <sup>124</sup> Law n°2020-105 (France) relating to the fight against waste and the circular economy, Article 35 (February 10, 2020).
- <sup>125</sup> THE NETHERLANDS LAUNCHES PUBLIC AWARENESS CAMPAIGN TO REDUCE FOOD WASTE, *Supra* note 45.
- <sup>126</sup> WRAP, *Food date labeling and storage advice*, <u>https://wrap.org.uk/taking-action/food-drink/actions/date-labelling</u> (last visited Dec 5, 2022); WRAP, *Surplus food redistribution labelling guidance*, <u>https://wrap.org.uk/resources/guide/surplus-food-redistribution-labelling-guidance</u> (last visited Dec 5, 2022).
- <sup>127</sup> EC GENERAL FOOD LAW, Supra note 64 at Article 21.
- <sup>128</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>129</sup> Council Directive 85/374/EEC
- <sup>130</sup> Id.
- <sup>131</sup> See EUROPEAN COURT OF AUDITORS, Combating Food Waste: an opportunity for the EU to improve the resource-efficiency of the food supply chain, (2016), <u>https://www.eca.europa.eu/Lists/ECADocuments/SR16\_34/SR\_FOOD\_WASTE\_EN.pdf</u> [https://perma. cc/K6FT-D3M2]; and see EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>132</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>133</sup> Legge 25 giugno 2003, n. 155 Disciplina della distribuzione dei prodotti alimentari a fini di solidarieta' sociale. "Non-profit and social utility organizations recognized as such by Law No 460, 4 December 1997, Art. 10, and amended later, that carry out for charity purposes a free distribution of food products to those in need, have an equal status to that of final consumers, within the bounds of the service provided, in order to meet the required standards of preservation, transport, storage and use of food."
- <sup>134</sup> Recognized as such by Law No 460, 4 December 1997, Art. 10, which distinguishes a special category of non-profit organizations

with social utility (known as ONLUS).

- <sup>135</sup> LEGGE 25 GIUGNO 2003, *Supra* note 133.
- <sup>136</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>137</sup> RÉPUBLIQUE FRANÇAISE, General Tax Code (Code Général des impôts). Article 238. <u>https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/</u> affichCodeArticle.do?cidTexte=LEGITEXT000006069577&idArticle=LEGIARTI000021658127 [https://perma.cc/3LN5-XPGE]
- <sup>138</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>139</sup> GERMAN FEDERAL GOVERNMENT. Income Tax Act (Einkommensteuergesetz §10b EStG). <u>https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/estg/</u> [https://perma.cc/9KTZ-LGQ2].
- <sup>140</sup> GERMAN FEDERAL GOVERNMENT. Corporate Tax act (Körperschaftsteuergesetz, §9 Abs. 1 Nr. 2 KStG). <u>https://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/kstg\_1977/</u> [https://perma.cc/RHV9-KJJP].
- <sup>141</sup> The tax deduction is limited to 20% of the company turnover or 20% of the corporate's revenues and 0.4% of the company's total sales, wages and salaries spent in the calendar year. The donations of food shortly prior to the expiry of the best-before date or the marketability as fresh goods that is being made for charitable purposes are entirely deductible.
- <sup>142</sup> Law no 43/2018, Tax Benefits Code Amendment (TBC). Article 62.
- <sup>143</sup> VOEDSELBANKEN NL. *Infobulletin: Fiscaliteit bedrijven en voedselbanken*. published on March 17, 2015.
- <sup>144</sup> DANISH MINISTRY OF TAXATION. *VAT Delivery of surplus food*. (2015). <u>https://www.skat.dk//skat.aspx?oID=2179524</u> [https:// perma.cc/7LBJ-WD8U]
- <sup>145</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>146</sup> Council Directive 2006/112/EC <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32006L0112</u> [https://perma.cc/G4TL-U5U7] (hereafter "EU VAT Directive")
- <sup>147</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>148</sup> EUROPEAN UNION, *VAT rules and rates*, <u>https://europa.eu/youreurope/business/taxation/vat/vat-rules-rates/index\_en.htm#shortcut-6</u> [https://perma.cc/49TG-GC6P]
- <sup>149</sup> EU VAT DIRECTIVE, *Supra* note 146. "Supplies of goods and services to which the reduced rates referred to in article 98 may be applied: (1) Foodstuffs (including beverages but excluding alcoholic beverages) for human and animal consumption; live animals, seeds, plants and ingredients normally intended for use in the preparation of foodstuffs; products normally used to supplement foodstuffs or as a substitute for foodstuffs;"
- <sup>150</sup> VAT RULES AND RATES, *Supra* note 148.
- <sup>151</sup> EU VAT DIRECTIVE, *Supra* note 146.
- <sup>152</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>153</sup> DELOITTE, Comparative Study on EU Member States' legislation and practices on food donation (2014), <u>https://www.eesc.europa.eu/sites/default/files/resources/docs/comparative-study-on-eu-member-states-legislation-and-practices-on-food-donation\_finalreport\_010714.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/Q8SE-AW8H].
- <sup>154</sup> EU GUIDELINES ON FOOD DONATION, *Supra* note 16
- <sup>155</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, Supra note 39.
- <sup>156</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *Taxation and customs union: Exemptions*, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/taxation\_customs/business/vat/eu-vat-rules-topic/exemptions\_en</u> [https://perma.cc/2Y8Y-FX4S]
- <sup>157</sup> THE BRUSSELS TIMES, *Donations of unsold non-food products are now VAT exempt*, (March 14, 2019), <u>https://www.brusselstimes.</u> <u>com/all-news/belgium-all-news/politics/54527/vat-exemption-extended-to-donations-of-unsold-non-food-products/</u> [https:// perma.cc/DQQ4-BUDC] & See Décision TVA n° E.T.127.958 of the 21.05.2015
- <sup>158</sup> BULGARIA MINISTRY OF TAXATION. *VAT Delivery of Surplus Food*. (2015). <u>http://www.nap.bg/document?id=150</u> [https://perma.cc/ D46A-H9QB].
- <sup>159</sup> CROATIA MINISTRY OF FINANCE, VAT Ordinance (OG No79/13, 85/13, 160/13, 35/14, 157/14, 130/15, 1/17, 41/17, 128/17 and 1/19). Since 2015, VAT is not imposed on food that is no longer suitable for the market and is donated to a registered charity organization (within the limit of 2% of the donor's income) according to the Value Added Tax Ordinance of the Ministry of Finance.
- <sup>160</sup> COMPARATIVE STUDY ON EU MEMBER STATES, *Supra* note 153.
- <sup>161</sup> BULGARIA MINISTRY OF TAXATION, *Supra* note 158..
- <sup>162</sup> Decreto Legislativo No.460/1997 <u>https://www.normattiva.it/uri-res/N2Ls?urn:nir:stato:decreto.legislativo:1997-12-04;460!vig</u> [https://perma.cc/X29S-QRNJ]
- <sup>163</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>164</sup> Art. 6, ultimo comma Legge n.133 del 13 maggio 1999 (Italy): "La cessione gratuita ad Onlus di derrate alimentari non più commercializzati o non idonei alla commercializzazione per carenza o errori di confezionamento, di etichettatura, di peso o per altri motivi similari nonché per prossimità della data di scadenza, si considerano distrutti agli effetti dell'imposta sul valore aggiunto" ("the free supply to an O.N.L.U.S of food products no longer marketed or not suitable for market due to a lack or error of packaging, labelling, weight or for other similar reasons such as the proximity to expiration date, shall be VAT exempted")
- <sup>165</sup> Ministerial directive of 14/02/84 (France) <u>https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/loda/id/JORFTEXT000000874956</u> [https://

perma.cc/E4P4-XKED] and see REPUBLIQUE FRANÇAISE, *General Tax Code* 265.8 <u>https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/codes/id/</u> LEGISCTA000006179653 [https://perma.cc/KS84-3NRH]

- <sup>166</sup> CZECH REPUBLIC MINISTRY OF FINANCES. Law on a methodological change in VAT calculation (Zákon č. 235/2004 Sb. Zákon o dani z přidané hodnoty). Via the 2004 Law on a methodological change in VAT calculation (Zákon č. 235/2004 Sb. Zákon o dani z přidané hodnoty), the VAT rate on donated food changed from an applied 15% VAT to a zero-rate or close to zero-rate VAT.
- <sup>167</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>168</sup> CZECH REPUBLIC GENERAL DIRECTORATE OF FINANCE. *How to apply VAT correctly when donating goods to food banks.* (2014). <u>https://www.financnisprava.cz/cs/financni-sprava/media-a-verejnost/tiskove-zpravy-gfr/tiskove-zpravy-2014/jak-spravne-uplatnit-dph-u-darovani-zbozi-do-potravinovych-bank [https://perma.cc/LZG9-FVDL]</u>
- <sup>169</sup> ESTONIA GOVERNMENT. Value Added Tax Act (Käibemaksuseadus). (2003). <u>https://www.riigiteataja.ee/en/eli/527022014003/</u> <u>consolide</u> [https://perma.cc/GHS8-LRFD].
- <sup>170</sup> CYPRUS MINISTRY OF FINANCE. Article 9-1(f) of Income Tax Law of 2002 (118(I)/2002) about tax deductible expenses. (2002).
- <sup>171</sup> Directive 2008/98/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 November 2008 on waste and repealing certain Directives. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=celex%3A32008L0098</u> [https://perma.cc/7E43-KJY9]
- <sup>172</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>173</sup> Id.
- <sup>174</sup> EU Directive 2018/851 dated May 30, 2018, Paragraph 8 of the introductory comments and Article 1, 2°. <u>https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L\_.2018.150.01.0109.01.ENG</u> [https://perma.cc/3Z32-TG8G]
- <sup>175</sup> *Id.* at Paragraph 9 of the introductory comments.
- <sup>176</sup> *Id.* at Paragraph 8 of the introductory comments and Recital 32.
- <sup>177</sup> *Id.* at, Paragraph 8 of the introductory comments and Recital 32.
- <sup>178</sup> *Id.* at Article 1, 9°.
- <sup>179</sup> *Id.* at Paragraph 15 of the introductory comments and Annex IV bis.
- <sup>180</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, Supra note 39.
- <sup>181</sup> Ley 7/2022, de 8 de abril, de residuos y suelos contaminados para una economía circular. Boletín Oficial del Estado nº 85, de 09 de abril de 2022. <u>https://www.fao.org/faolex/results/details/en/c/LEX-FAOC209455</u> [https://perma.cc/VSQ5-NH9X]
- <sup>182</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>183</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39. Draft Ministerial Order (Brussels) amending the Ministerial Order of 5 June 1997 on the environmental permit.
- <sup>184</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39. Draft decree (Walloon) amending Decree of 11 March 1999 concerning the environmental license to promote the distribution of food surplus to food charities.
- <sup>185</sup> STEPHANIE WUNDER ET. AL, Food waste prevention and valorisation: relevant EU policy areas. (2018). Report of the REFRESH Project, D3.3 Review of EU policy areas with relevant impact on food waste prevention and valorization. <u>https://eu-refresh.org/food-waste-prevention-and-valorisation-relevant-eu-policy-areas</u> [https://perma.cc/CA63-FYZJ]
- <sup>186</sup> CZECH REPUBLIC MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE. LAW NO. 180/2016, *Supra* note 78.
- <sup>187</sup> RÉPUBLIQUE FRANÇAISE, LOI n° 2016-138 du 11 février 2016 relative à la lutte contre le gaspillage alimentaire, JORF n°0036 du 12 février 2016, texte n°2. <u>https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/eli/loi/2016/2/11/AGRX1531165L/jo/texte</u> [https://perma.cc/PE5K-BQGB].
- <sup>188</sup> RÉPUBLIQUE FRANÇAISE, LOI n° 2019-1069 du 21 octobre 2019 *relative à la lutte contre le gaspillage alimentaire*, JORF n°0246 du 22 october 2019, <u>https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000039248716/</u> [.https://perma.cc/7SGW-5KN6]
- <sup>189</sup> RÉPUBLIQUE FRANÇAISE, LOI n° 2020-105 du 10 février 2020 *relative à la lutte contre le gaspillage et a l'economie circulaire*, JORF n°0035 du 10 février 2020, <u>https://circulaire.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000041553759/</u> [https://perma.cc/TTS4-VSNU].
  <sup>190</sup> Id
- <sup>190</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>191</sup> PROYECTO DE LEY DE PREVENCIÓN DE LAS PÉRDIDAS Y EL DESPERDICIO ALIMENTARIO. <u>https://www.mapa.gob.es/es/prensa/anteproyectoleydesperdicio\_tcm30-620834.pdf</u> *And See* MINISTERIO DE AGRICULTURA, PESCA, Y ALIMENTACION, *Government approves a pioneering law against food waste for its parliamentary processing,* (7 June, 2022). <u>https://www.mapa.gob.es/es/prensa/ultimas-noticias/el-gobierno-aprueba-una-ley-pionera-contra-el-desperdicio-alimentario-para-su-tramitaci%C3%B3n-parlamentaria/tcm:30-620817 [https://perma.cc/A2Q5-NZKP]</u>
- <sup>192</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, *Food systems: research and innovation*, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/research-and-innovation/researc</u>
- <sup>193</sup> FARM TO FORK STRATEGY, *Supra* note 29.
- <sup>194</sup> EUROPEAN INVESTMENT BANK, *InnovFin Products*, <u>https://www.eib.org/en/products/mandates-partnerships/innovfin/products/</u> index.htm [https://perma.cc/X5A6-GPJF]
- <sup>195</sup> European Circular Bioeconomy Fund, <u>https://www.ecbf.vc/</u>
- <sup>196</sup> EUROPEAN COMMISSION, EU Funding Programmes, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/info/funding-tenders/find-funding/eu-funding-programmes#heading-3-natural-resources-amp-environment</u> [https://perma.cc/F7WX-XRMA]
- <sup>197</sup> TASKFORCE CIRCULAR ECONOMY IN FOOD, Agenda Samen Tegen Voedselverspilling. (26 February 2018). <u>https://</u>

samentegenvoedselverspilling.nl/

- <sup>198</sup> MINISTRY OF AGRICULTURE. "Subsidiary title no. 3 by the Ministry of Agriculture concerning the support of food banks and other charity organisations" (Dotační titul č. 18 Ministerstva Zemědělsví Podpora potravinových bank a jiných organizací s humanitárním charakterem).
- <sup>199</sup> Individuální účelová neinvestiční dotace Potravinové Banky Praha a Středočeský Kraj, *see* <u>https://sancedetem.cz/o-cem-se-mluvi/</u> potravinova-banka-prahy-stredoceskeho-kraje-ziskala-podporu [https://perma.cc/ND7S-V867]
- <sup>200</sup> Náš Region. 23 April 2018. Half a million for homeless people. Prague sponsors a food bank that distributes food to the needy. <u>http://nasregion.cz/pul-milionu-na-lidi-bez-domova-praha-sponzoruje-potravinovou-banku-kterarozdava-jidlo-potrebnym-37113</u> [https://perma.cc/46TP-4QWN]
- <sup>201</sup> EU FOOD LOSS AND WASTE PREVENTION HUB, "too good for the bin!" app suggestions easy leftover recipes for food waste reduction. 10 Nov. 2022. <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/food\_waste/eu-food-loss-waste-prevention-hub/resource/show/3516</u> [https://perma.cc/2HA9-NND2]
- <sup>202</sup> EU FOOD LOSS AND WASTE PREVENTION HUB, Vouchers for innovations against food waste in the Netherlands, (8 Nov. 2022). <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/food\_waste/eu-food-loss-waste-prevention-hub/resource/show/3637</u> [https://perma.cc/ RAG8-URZL]
- <sup>203</sup> EU PLATFORM ON FOOD LOSSES AND FOOD WASTE, *Recommendations for Action in Food Waste Prevention* (Dec. 2019), <u>https://ec.europa.eu/food/system/files/2021-05/fs\_eu-actions\_action\_platform\_key-rcmnd\_en.pdf</u> [https://perma.cc/2G42-RFZT]
- <sup>204</sup> FOOD REDISTRIBUTION IN THE EU, *Supra* note 39.
- <sup>205</sup> COMPARATIVE STUDY ON EU MEMBER STATES, *Supra* note 153.

### © DECEMBER 2022



